
Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

of the Southdown Sheep Society

held at Scotland Farm, Upland Lane, Hawkley, Hampshire
Saturday, 22nd August 2015 at 12.00 noon
PRESENT

Mrs Caroline Brown, President, in the Chair, and 75 members and friends.

APOLOGIES

Alan Mummery, Gillian Herbert, Lynne Brooks, Jonathan Long, Mark Hawtin, Mrs Anna Woollard, Amy Readhead-Higgins, Mr & Mrs Peer Ballard, Stephen & Paul Humphrey, Mark Littmoden, Elaine & Tony Baker, George Elliott, Kevin & Nicole Peart, Chris & Dave Rhead.
MINUTES
Minutes of the AGM held on August 30th 2014 at Ambleside, Church Road, Grafham, Huntingdon, Cambs, were previously circulated.

Proposer: E J Cresswell, Seconder: P Goldsworthy. The Minutes were unanimously adopted.

FINANCIAL STATEMENT

The audited accounts for the year ending December 31st 2014 were previously circulated. The Honorary Treasurer, Mr Neil Stainthorpe, outlined the main points: total income for the year was £33053, total expenditure £26913. Income has increased by £6297. Total funds at 31/12/2014 amounted to £71432. In 2014 income from ewe and lamb registrations had increased significantly, donations and Gift Aid had also increased. Some savings had been made on travelling expenses, stationery and postage. A decrease in income had been seen in some categories. Membership remained buoyant with an increase in subscriptions which boded well for the future. The Treasurer stated that the Society is in the process of re-investing some capital elsewhere to increase interest. He concluded the report by stating that a budget of approximately £28000 would be needed to continue the current service to members.
The adoption of the accounts was proposed by N Stainthorpe, Seconder L Newman. All in favour.

ANNUAL REPORT OF COUNCIL

Mr Lindsay Dane, Chairman of Council, preceded his report with a brief tribute to Mr Philip Whitcombe:
“Before giving the Annual Report I would like to take a few moments to pay tribute to Mr Philip Whitcombe who passed away on 11 August.  Mr Whitcombe was an immense figure in the development of the breed.  He and his wife Rosemary became involved with Southdowns in 1979 when they went to New Zealand on behalf of the Society to purchase sheep to strengthen the UK flock.  So impressed were they with what they found that they also purchased a ram and some in-lamb ewes of their own to found the Greencross flock, flock number 202.  Greencross sheep were widely used by other breeders until the flock was dispersed in 1996.  However, in 1998 Mr and Mrs Whitcombe returned to breeding Southdowns with the Southern Cross flock, initially in partnership with an Australian breeder Mr Geoff Baker.  To this day the Southern Cross flock is hugely influential in the breed, with big strong Southern Cross rams always in demand from both pedigree and commercial breeders.  Mr Whitcombe played an active and always constructive role in the affairs of the Society, as a Council member, judge, host of the Field Day, and as President in 2005/06.

Robert and Sophie Whitcombe are here today and I would like to express our condolences on behalf of everyone here.”

ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2014

“It is a pleasure to give the report on the year 2014 on behalf of the Council.  I am pleased to report that 2014 was another successful year for the breed and the Society.

Starting with some numbers, the membership rose over the year to a total of 309 at the end of 2014.  46 new members joined during the year, and 26 old members left.  It is encouraging that we are continuing to retain a high proportion of existing members while attracting a strong intake of new breeders.

Ewe registrations in 2014 totalled 1486, an increase of 34 on 2013, while ram registrations were down a little at 371.  This fall, although modest, is encouraging, as the numbers of rams forward at our official sales during the year again exceeded the demand from buyers.

We had some changes to the membership of the Council during the year.  Anna Woollard, Irving Pallister and David Burden left the Council in 2014 after long and distinguished service, and were replaced by Duncan Crundwell, Howard Wood and President-elect Jim Cresswell.  It is reassuring that David Burden continues to represent the Society in relations with the South Downs National Park.  

The Council met twice during the year, in March and October, as is normal practice.  In addition to transacting the regular business, the Council dealt with some other matters worthy of comment.

  Following on from the adoption of the new Articles of Association, the Council approved   Standing Orders documenting how the Council conducts its business.  This is hopefully the last piece of bureaucracy that will be needed for some time.

  Work was started in earnest during 2014 on planning the events to mark the 125th anniversary of the Society in 2016, and continues to be a major activity at present.  We are grateful to the Goodwood estate for agreeing to host the major anniversary events, and for their help in making the arrangements.  It is fitting that we will be celebrating the anniversary on the South Downs at a place with such a long association with the breed.

  Work started in 2014 on valuing the Society’s trophies, not least so as to record their value in the annual accounts, and those of you who attended last year’s Field Day will have seen our silversmith Leo Levine at work on the valuations.

Showing our sheep is an important way of keeping the Southdown breed in the public eye, and there was again strong competition at the many shows with Southdown classes.  Many judges commented on the strength in depth of the sheep on show, and their quality was shown by the number of Southdown winners of individual, pairs and groups interbreed championships.  Messrs Wakeham Dawson and Harmer, Basil Cooper, Duncan and Monica Crundwell, Graham Ryves-Webb and Lesley Mead all won one or more interbreed championships during 2014.

The show success of the Ridings flock was reflected in Messrs Wakeham Dawson and Harmer winning the Burch Dare trophy, and they completed a dominant year by winning the Flock Competition and the EBLEX Most improved Flock Award for 2014.  The breeders who participate in performance recording have continued to produce improvements in the traits which comprise the performance index.  Thanks are due to Patrick Goldsworthy for continuing to co-ordinate this activity, which is important in positioning the Southdown as a serious terminal sire.

Three long established flocks were dispersed during the year, and it is encouraging that all three were taken on by existing flock masters:

The Ashmole flock, founded by the late Sir Richard Cooper, has been sold by his daughter Jane Cooper to Messrs D, S and P Humphrey.

Denis Jenkins’ Heathgate flock has remained in East Anglia with Chris and Laura Beck.

and Anna Woollard’s Paxton flock was purchased by today’s hosts James and Jessica Cross.

Finally, this is the last Annual Report that I will be presenting, as the Council will elect a new Chairman at the autumn meeting.  I must record my thanks to all members of the Council for their support over my six years as Chairman.  It has not always been easy but I have enjoyed my time as Chairman.  But most importantly I must express my gratitude to Gail Sprake for her superb performance as Secretary of the Society.  I have seen at first hand the quality of her contribution and it cannot be praised enough.  We are fortunate to be able to entrust our Society to someone of such ability and dedication.”

The Chairman’s Report was unanimously adopted, Proposer: Mrs A Long, Seconder: D Crundwell. 
PRESIDENT 2015/2016
Mr Jim Cresswell was welcomed as the incoming President. He stated that it was an honour to have been appointed President for the Anniversary year.
A vote of thanks was recorded to the retiring President, Mrs Caroline Brown, and she was appointed a Vice President of the Society. 

Mrs Brown thanked Council for the honour of being President of the Society in the past year and said that she had much enjoyed her term of office, having visited the South of England Show and the National Show in Cheshire. She commented that it had been good to meet Southdown members from that part of the country. In her term of office the Society had embraced Pedeweb which had helped reduce administration costs and made the Secretary’s life easier. She encouraged all members to attend the 125th Anniversary celebrations at Goodwood in 2016. She highlighted the current economic situation within the agricultural sector with low cereal prices, catastrophic milk prices and the very depressed beef and sheep sector with prime lambs being £30 per head down on last year’s figures. She stressed that there is a silver lining for Southdown breeders as those sheep farmers who will survive the present crisis need to reduce their cost of production and this provides a great opportunity for our breed as Southdown lambs finish easily off grass.

She urged members to continue the good work in promoting the breed to the commercial sector. She concluded by welcoming incoming President Jim Cresswell and wishing him the best of luck in the forthcoming special year.
COUNCIL ELECTION

Six seats were available for election and six nominations had been correctly received. 
No vote was required and the following members were accepted as members of Council:
Sid Cook
Jessica Cross

Lindsay Dane

Patrick Goldsworthy

Tim Morris

Neil Stainthorpe

OPEN DISCUSSION

Graham Ryves-Webb asked whether it would be possible to sell sheep in groups rather than individually at Society sales since the cost of entry at national sales would be prohibitive when selling larger numbers. Jim Cresswell commented that most breeders want to buy a single animal, and that groups of sheep are better sold ex farm. He advised that breeders should keep only the best animals rather than risk flooding the market. Mrs Helyer commented that sheep were sold in groups in the 1960s, and that the best sheep could be sold individually at Society sales with the remainder being sold at commercial sales such as Thame.
Keith Stickels commented that at the 2014 AGM there was discussion as to how the Society might use some surplus funding. He asked what decisions had been made since the 2014 AGM. The Treasurer responded by stating that this had been discussed at Council, running costs for 2 years must be retained ie reserves of £56K, leaving £20K working capital. He added that a Communications Working Group had been set up in order to look at ways to promote the breed further, especially the use of Southdowns on ewe lambs.
PRESENTATION OF TROPHIES

The fleece competition had been judged by Stephen Spencer from BWMB. 
Trophies were presented by the retiring President, Mrs Caroline Brown.

A vote of thanks was given to Jessica Cross for hosting the Field Day and AGM.
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